# **#CHINESEFEMINISM**

#FEMINISTVOICES #NÜQUANZHISHENG #女权之声 #LÜPIN
#FEMINISTFIVE #FREETHEFIVE #FREECHINESEFEMINISTS
#709CRACKDOWN #FREEXUEQIN #SUPPORTYOURLOCALFEMINISTS
#YEHAIYAN #HOOLIGANSPARROW #METOOCHINA #METOOINCHINA
#米兔 #CAONIMA #草泥马 #GRASSMUDHORSE #GB #GIRLBOY
#6B4T #XIAOMEILI

With nearly 940 million netizens and 67% internet penetration, The People's Republic of China (PRC) leads the world in internet use (CNNIC 2020). As an authoritarian state, the PRC heavily regulates its domestic cyberspace by way of the Golden Shield Project, commonly known as the Great Firewall of China (GFC). This sophisticated apparatus aims to surveil and censor digital content, especially if foreign and user-generated, and can be circumvented by using a VPN (China Digital Times a).

#Chinesefeminists are active inside and outside the GFC in both the Chinese and English languages. With the expansion of mobile usage and social media such as Douban, Sina Weibo and WeChat since around 2010, #chinesefeminism has paired offline with online activities to raise awareness and improve women's rights and gender equality (Wang and Driscoll 2019). While adopting a generally non-radical approach (Xiao Han 2018), intersectional feminist groups and individuals promote their activism online, including in connection with #LGBTChina, in the form of literature (Chang and Hao 2020), art (Bald Girls) and theatre (see the success of Eve Ensler's *The Vagina Monologues*, Huang 2016).

my #Feministvoices #nüquanzhisheng #女权之声, a pioneering and leading feminist platform on Weibo and WeChat dedicated to women's advocacy was founded in 2009 by the US-based feminist activist #LüPin. When user numbers reached 250,000 in 2017, it was forcibly shut down (Lü Pin 2019). Inspired by #feministvoices, feminist activists working in several provinces around the country launched a series of public protests, such as Occupy Men's Toilet in Guangzhou in 2012, and in 2015 five of them, #feministfive, were arrested and detained for 38 days as a result of their campaign against domestic violence on public transport in Beijing. National and international online appeals for their liberation—#freethefive, #freechinesefeminists—increased the exposure of the feminist struggle in the PRC (Fincher 2018). Since then and in connection with the #709crackdown on human rights activists and lawyers in 2015,

056

#chinesefeminists have been particularly visible on a global scale. Similarly, in 2019 #HuangXueqin, a prominent Chinese feminist journalist and activist, was imprisoned for three months after she openly criticised the Central Government over the pro-democracy protests in Hong Kong. Campaigns for her release circulated on national and global social media as #freeXueqin connected to #supportyourlocalfeminists (Hernández 2020).

\_In 2013, the prominent feminist activist #YeHaiyan a.k.a. #HooliganSparrow, a target of state intimidation on several occasions (see the eponymous biopic film by Wang Nanfu 2016), exposed the practice of sexual abuse in Chinese schools. This anticipated the #metoo movement, which gathered momentum in the PRC in 2018 and further uncovered culturally ingrained misogyny and patriarchal behaviours. #Metoochina or #metooinchina created hashtags with word puns exploiting the sound of English and the homophonic nature of Chinese language. The Chinese hashtag #米兔, which reads mi tu and means #ricerabbit, uses a playful combination of common words which sound like sensitive and censored ones in order to divert the attention of online policing. This tactic has been employed at least since 2009 to bypass censorship by pro-democracy activist groups spreading memes such as #caonima #草泥马 #grassmudhorse, a word pun which in Chinese is a homophone with 'fuck your mother' and is generally used against the Central Government (China Digital Times b). The ongoing #metoochina movement has seen hundreds of Chinese female users, especially university students, denouncing sexual harassment, rape and abuse in both online and offline actions. This has increased sexist trolling against #chinesefeminists, including in the wake of offline offenses (see the aggressive incident involving the prominent feminist #XiaoMeili, Davidson 2021), the systematic closure of feminists' accounts in social media, and the regular deletion of sensitive hashtags, such as the popular #gb, meaning #girlboy, and #6B4T, which stems from a Korean feminist thread and campaigns against stereotypical normative gender expectations imposed on women (Li 2021).

## // References

Bald Girls, Website: http://www.bald-girls.net/en/index.asp (10.5.2021).

Chang, Jiang and Hao Tian (2020): Girl power in boy love: Yaoi, online female counterculture, and digital feminism in China. In: Feminist Media Studies. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/14680777.2020.1803942">https://doi.org/10.1080/14680777.2020.1803942</a> (10.5.2021).

China Digital Times a: Great Firewall. <a href="https://chinadigitaltimes.net/space/Great\_Firewall">https://chinadigitaltimes.net/space/Great\_Firewall</a> (10.5.2021).

China Digital Times b: About the Grass Mud Horse Lexicon. <a href="https://chinadigitaltimes.net/space/About\_the\_Grass-Mud\_Horse\_Lexicon">https://chinadigitaltimes.net/space/About\_the\_Grass-Mud\_Horse\_Lexicon</a> (10.5.2021).

# 057

China Internet Network Information Center CNNIC (2020): Statistical Report on Internet Development in China. https://www.cnnic.com.cn/IDR/ReportDownloads/202012/P020201201530023411644.pdf (10.5.2021).

Davidson, Helen (2021): China's feminists protest against wave of online abuse with 'internet violence museum'. In: The Guardian. 13 May 2021. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/may/13/chinas-feminists-protest-against-wave-of-online-abuse-with-internet-violence-museum">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/</a> <a href="may/13/chinas-feminists-protest-against-wave-of-online-abuse-with-internet-violence-museum">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/</a> <a href="may/13/chinas-feminists-against-wave-of-online-abuse-with-internet-violence-museum">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/</a> <a href="may/13/chinas-feminists-against-wave-of-online-abuse-with-internet-with-against-wave-of-online-abuse-with-internet-with-against-wave-of-online-abuse-with-internet-with-against-wave-of-online-abuse-with-against-wave-of-online-abuse-with-against-wave-of-online-abuse-with-against-wave-of-online-abuse-with-against-wave-of-online-abuse-with-against-wave-of-online-abuse-with-against-wave-of-online-abuse-with-against

Fincher, Leta Hong (2018): Betraying Big Brother: The Feminist Awakening in China, London/New York, Verso.

Hernández, Javier C. (2020): China Releases #MeToo Activist Who Covered Hong Kong Protests. In: The New York Times. 17 Jan 2020. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/17/world/asia/china-metoo-huang-xueqin.html (10.5.2021).

Huang, Yalan (2016). War on Women: Interlocking Conflicts within the Vagina Monologues in China. In: Asian Journal of Communication, 26 (5), pp. 466–484. doi:10.1080/01292986.2016.1202988 (10.5.2021).

Li, Jane (2021): A Chinese platform is erasing "radical" accounts that shun men and the patriarchy. In: Quartz. <a href="https://qz.com/1996143/chinas-douban-censors-ideas-from-south-korean-feminist-movement">https://qz.com/1996143/chinas-douban-censors-ideas-from-south-korean-feminist-movement</a> (10.5.2021).

Lü, Pin (2019): Finding a Voice. In: Logic, Issue 7. 01 May 2019. https://logicmag.io/china/finding-a-voice/ (10.5.2021).

Xiao, Han (2018): Searching for an online space for feminism? The Chinese feminist group Gender Watch Women's Voice and its changing approaches to online misogyny. In: Feminist Media Studies. doi: 10.1080/14680777.2018.1447430 (10.6.2021).

Wang, Bin / Driscoll, Catherine (2019): Chinese Feminists on Social Media: Articulating Different Voices, Building Strategic Alliances. In: Continuum 33 (1), pp. 1–15. doi:10.1080/10304312.2018.15 32492 (10.05.2021).

Wang, Nanfu (director) (2016): Hooligan Sparrow (film). 84 minutes. PRC and US, produced by Little Horse Crossing the River.

#### // About the Author

Monica Merlin is Assistant Professor in the Art History Department at Virginia Commonwealth University School of the Arts in Qatar (VCUarts Qatar). Her research is committed to rethink and reevaluate the practice of women artists in Chinese contemporary art and visual culture, with a focus on gender, feminism, activism, intersectionality and transculturality. She has contributed to encyclopedia and curatorial projects, and her publications are included in peer-reviewed inurnals and edited volumes.

// FKW is supported by the Mariann Steegmann Institute and Cultural Critique / Cultural Analysis in

Sigrid Adorf / Kerstin Brandes / Edith Futscher / Kathrin Heinz / Marietta Kesting / Julia Noah Munier / Mona Schieren / Kea Wienand / Anja Zimmermann // www.fkw-journal.de

## // License

This work is licensed under the CC-BY-NC-ND License 4.0. To view a copy of this license, visit: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/legalcode



058